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We do not know the workings of our own mind-the mind as it is, not as it should be 
or as we would like it to be. The mind is the only instrument we have, the 
instrument with which we think, we act, in which we have our being. If we do not 
understand that mind in operation as it is functioning in each one of us, any 
problem that we are confronted with will become more complex and more destructive. 
So it seems to me, to understand one's mind is the first essential function of all 
education. What is our mind, yours and mine?-not according toÉsomeone else. If you 
do not follow my description of the mind, but actually, while listening to me, 
observe your own mind in operation, then perhaps it would be profitable and 
worthwhile to go into the whole question of thought. What is our mind? It is the 
result, is it not, of climate, of centuries of tradition, the so-called culture, 
the social and economic influences, the environment, the ideas, the dogmas that 
society imprints on the mind through religion, through so-called knowledge and 
superficial information. Please observe your own mind, and not merely follow the 
description that I am giving because the description has very little significance. 
If we can watch the operations of our mind, then perhaps we shall be able to deal 
with the problems of life as they concern us. The mind is divided into the 
conscious and the unconscious. If we do not like to use these two words, we might 
use the terms, superficial and hidden-the superficial parts of the mind and the 
deeper layers of the mind. The whole of the conscious as well as the unconscious, 
the superficial as well as the hidden, the total process of our thinking-only part 
of which we are conscious of, and the rest, which is the major part, we are not 
conscious of-is what we call consciousness. This consciousness is time, is the 
result of centuries of man's endeavor. 

We are made to believe in certain ideas from childhood, we are conditioned by 
dogmas, by beliefs, by theories. Each one of us is conditioned by various 
influences, and from that conditioning, from those limited and unconscious 
influences, our thoughts spring and take the form of a Communist, a Hindu, a 
Muslim, or a scientist. Thought obviously springs from the background of memory, of
tradition, and it is with this background of both the conscious as well as the 
unconscious, the superficial as well as the deeper layers of the mind, that we meet
life. Life is always in movement, never static. But, our minds are static. Our 
minds are conditioned, held, tethered to dogma, to belief, to experience, to 
knowledge. With this tethered mind, with this mind that is so conditioned, so 
heavily held, we meet life, which is in constant movement. Life, with its many 
complex and swiftly changing problems, is never still, and it requires a fresh 
approach every day, every minute. So, when we meet this life, there is a constant 
struggle between the mind that is conditioned and static, and life that is in 
constant movement. That is what is happening, is it not? 

There is not only a conflict between life and the conditioned mind, but such a 
mind, meeting life, creates more problems. We acquire superficial knowledge, new 
ways of conquering nature, science. But the mind that has acquired knowledge still 
remains in the conditioned state, bound to a particular form of belief. So, our 
problem is not how to meet life, but how can the mind, with all its conditioning, 
with its dogmas, beliefs, free itself? It is only the free mind that can meet life,
not the mind that is tethered to any system, to any belief, to any particular 
knowledge. So is it not important, if we would not create more problems, if we 
would put an end to misery, sorrow, to understand the workings of our own minds

Do we know what we mean by the self? By that, I mean the idea, the memory, the 
conclusion, the experience, the various forms of nameable and unnameable 
intentions, the conscious endeavor to be or not to be, the accumulated memory of 
the unconscious, the racial, the group, the individual, the clan, and the whole of 
it all, whether it is projected outwardly in action or projected spiritually as 
virtue; the striving after all this is the self. In it is included the competition,
the desire to be. The whole process of that is the self; and we know actually when 
we are faced with it that it is an evil thing. I am using the word 'evil' 
intentionally, because the self is dividing: the self is self-enclosing: its 
activities, however noble, are separative and isolating. We know all this. We also 
know those extraordinary moments when the self is not there, in which there is no 
sense of endeavor, of effort, and which happens when there is love.
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So, to understand the innumerable problems that each one of us has, is it not 
essential that there be self-knowledge? And that is one of the most difficult 
things, self-awareness-which does not mean an isolation, a withdrawal. Obviously, 
to know oneself is essential; but to know oneself does not imply a withdrawal from 
relationship. And it would be a mistake, surely, to think that one can know oneself
significantly, completely, fully, through isolation, through exclusion, or by going
to some psychologist, or to some priest; or that one can learn self-knowledge 
through a book. Self-knowledge is obviously a process, not an end in itself; and to
know oneself, one must be aware of oneself in action, which is relationship. You 
discover yourself, not in isolation, not in withdrawal, but in relationship-in 
relationship to society, to your wife, your husband, your brother, to man; but to 
discover how you react, what your responses are, requires an extraordinary 
alertness of mind, a keenness of perception.

What is the relationship between yourself and the misery, the confusion, in and 
around you? Surely this confusion, this misery, did not come into being by itself. 
You and I have created it, not a capitalist nor a communist nor a fascist society, 
but you and I have created it in our relationship with each other. What you are 
within has been projected without, onto the world; what you are, what you think and
what you feel, what you do in your everyday existence, is projected outwardly, and 
that constitutes the world. If we are miserable, confused, chaotic within, by 
projection that becomes the world, that becomes society, because the relationship 
between yourself and myself, between myself and another is society-society is the 
product of our relationship -and if our relationship is confused, egocentric, 
narrow, limited, national, we project that and bring chaos into the world. What you
are, the world is. So your problem is the world's problem. Surely, this is a simple
and basic fact, is it not? In our relationship with the one or the many we seem 
somehow to overlook this point all the time. We want to bring about alteration 
through a system or through a revolution in ideas or values based on a system, 
forgetting that it is you and I who create society, who bring about confusion or 
order by the way in which we live. So we must begin near, that is, we must concern 
ourselves with our daily existence, with our daily thoughts and feelings and 
actions which are revealed in the manner of earning our livelihood and in our 
relationship with ideas or beliefs.

A total, an enriching revolution cannot take place unless you and I understand 
ourselves as a total process. You and I are not isolated individuals but are the 
result of the whole human struggle with its illusions, fancies, pursuits, 
ignorance, strife, conflict, and misery. One cannot begin to alter the condition of
the world without understanding oneself. If you see that, there is immediately 
within you a complete revolution, is there not? Then no guru is necessary because 
knowledge of oneself is from moment to moment, it is not the accumulation of 
hearsay, nor is it contained in the precepts of religious teachers. Because you are
discovering yourself in relationship with another from moment to moment, 
relationship has a completely different meaning. Relationship then is a revelation,
a constant process of the discovery of oneself, and from this self-discovery, 
action takes place. So, self-knowledge can come only through relationship, not 
through isolation. Relationship is action, and self-knowledge is the result of 
awareness in action. 

The transformation of the world is brought about by the transformation of oneself, 
because the self is the product and a part of the total process of human existence.
To transform oneself, self-knowledge is essential; without knowing what you are, 
there is no basis for right thought, and without knowing yourself, there cannot be 
transformation.

There is no essential difference between the old and the young, for both are slaves
to their own desires and gratifications. Maturity is not a matter of age; it comes 
with understanding. The ardent spirit of inquiry is perhaps easier for the young, 
because those who are older have been battered about by life, conflicts have worn 
them out and death in different forms awaits them. This does not mean that they are
incapable of purposive inquiry, but only that it is more difficult for them. Many 
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adults are immature and rather childish, and this is a contributing cause of the 
confusion and misery in the world. It is the older people who are responsible for 
the prevailing economic and moral crisis; and one of our unfortunate weaknesses is 
that we want someone else to act for us and change the course of our lives. We wait
for others to revolt and build anew, and we remain inactive until we are assured of
the outcome. It is security and success that most of us are after; and a mind that 
is seeking security, that craves success, is not intelligent, and is therefore 
incapable of integrated action. There can be integrated action only if one is aware
of one's own conditioning, of one's racial, national, political, and religious 
prejudices; that is, only if one realizes that the ways of the self are ever 
separative. Life is a well of deep waters. One can come to it with small buckets 
and draw only a little water, or one can come with large vessels, drawing plentiful
waters that will nourish and sustain. While one is young is the time to 
investigate, to experiment with everything. The school should help its young people
to discover their vocations and responsibilities, and not merely cram their minds 
with facts and technical knowledge. It should be the soil in which they can grow 
without fear, happily and integrally. 

The more we think over a problem, the more we investigate, analyze, and discuss it,
the more complex it becomes. So is it possible to look at the problem 
comprehensively, wholly? How is this possible? Because that, it seems to me, is our
major difficulty. Our problems are being multiplied-there is imminent danger of 
war, there is every kind of disturbance in our relationships-and how can we 
understand all that comprehensively, as a whole? Obviously it can be solved only 
when we can look at it as a whole-not in compartments, not divided. When is that 
possible? Surely it is only possible when the process of thinking-which has its 
source in the 'me', the self, in the background of tradition, of conditioning, of 
prejudice, of hope, of despair-has come to an end. Can we understand this self, not
by analyzing, but by seeing the thing as it is, being aware of it as a fact and not
as a theory?-not seeking to dissolve the self in order to achieve a result but 
seeing the activity of the self, the 'me', constantly in action. Can we look at it,
without any movement to destroy or to encourage? That is the problem, is it not? 
If, in each one of us, the center of the 'me' is non-existent, with its desire for 
power, position, authority, continuance, self-preservation, surely our problems 
will come to an end! 

The self is a problem that thought cannot resolve. There must be an awareness which
is not of thought. To be aware, without condemnation or justification, of the 
activities of the self-just to be aware-is sufficient. If you are aware in order to
find out how to resolve the problem, in order to transform it, in order to produce 
a result, then it is still within the field of the self, of the 'me'. So long as we
are seeking a result, whether through analysis, through awareness, through constant
examination of every thought, we are still within the field of thought, which is 
within the field of the 'me', of the 'I', of the ego, or what you will. 

As long as the activity of the mind exists, surely there can be no love. When there
is love, we shall have no social problems.

Truth is a pathless land'. Man cannot come to it through any organization, through 
any creed, through any dogma, priest or ritual, not through any philosophic 
knowledge or psychological technique.He has to find it through the mirror of 
relationship, through the understanding of the contents of his own mind, through 
observation and not through intellectual analysis or introspective dissection. Man 
has built in himself images as a fence of security - religious, political, 
personal. These manifest as symbols, ideas, beliefs. The burden of these images 
dominates man's thinking, his relationships, and his daily life. These images are 
the causes of our problems for they divide man from man. His perception of life is 
shaped by the concepts already established in his mind. The content of his 
consciousness is his entire existence. This content is common to all humanity. The 
individuality is the name, the form and superficial culture he acquires from 
tradition and environment. The uniqueness of man does not lie in the superficial 
but in complete freedom from the content of his consciousness, which is common to 
all mankind. So he is not an individual.
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Freedom is not a reaction; freedom is not a choice. It is man's pretense that 
because he has choice he is free. Freedom is pure observation without direction, 
without fear of punishment and reward. Freedom is without motive; freedom is not at
the end of the evolution of man but lies in the first step of his existence. In 
observation one begins to discover the lack of freedom. Freedom is found in the 
choiceless awareness of our daily existence and activity. 

Thought is time. Thought is born of experience and knowledge, which are inseparable
from time and the past. Time is the psychological enemy of man. Our action is based
on knowledge and therefore time, so man is always a slave to the past. Thought is 
ever-limited and so we live in constant conflict and struggle. There is no 
psychological evolution.

When man becomes aware of the movement of his own thoughts, he will see the 
division between the thinker and thought, the observer and the observed, the 
experiencer and the experience. He will discover that this division is an illusion.
Then only is there pure observation which is insight without any shadow of the past
or of time. This timeless insight brings about a deep, radical mutation in the 
mind.

Total negation is the essence of the positive. When there is negation of all those 
things that thought has brought about psychologically, only then is there love, 
which is compassion and intelligence

We do not really enjoy anything. We look at it, we are superficially amused or 
excited by it, we have a sensation which we call joy. But enjoyment is something 
far deeper, which must be understood and gone into. When we are young, we enjoy and
take delight in things-in games, in clothes, in reading a book or writing a poem or
painting a picture, or in pushing each other aboutÉAs we grow older, although we 
still want to enjoy things, the best has gone out of us; we prefer other kinds of 
sensations-passion, lust, power, position.

As we grow older, the things of life lose their meaning; our minds become dull, 
insensitive, and so, we try to enjoy, we try to force ourselves to look at 
pictures, to look at trees, to look at little children playing. We read some sacred
book or other and try to find its meaning, its depth, its significance. But, it is 
all an effort, a travail, something to struggle with. I think it is very important 
to understand this thing called joy, the enjoyment of things. When you see 
something very beautiful, you want to possess it, you want to hold onto it, you 
want to call it your own-it is my tree, my bird, my house, my husband, my wife. We 
want to hold it, and in that very process of holding, the thing that you once 
enjoyed is gone because in the very holding there is dependence, there is fear, 
there is exclusion, and so the thing that gave joy, a sense of inward beauty, is 
lost, and life becomes enclosedÉ To know real joy, one must go much deeper.

What is it that most of us are seeking? What is it that each one of us wants? 
Especially in this restless world, where everybody is trying to find some kind of 
peace, some kind of happiness, a refuge, surely it is important to find out, isn't 
it, what it is that we are trying to seek, what it is that we are trying to 
discover? Probably most of us are seeking some kind of happiness, some kind of 
peace; in a world that is ridden with turmoil, wars, contention, strife, we want a 
refuge where there can be some peace. I think that is what most of us want. So we 
pursue, go from one leader to another, from one religious organization to another, 
from one teacher to another. Now, is it that we are seeking happiness or is it that
we are seeking gratification of some kind from which we hope to derive happiness? 
There is a difference between happiness and gratification. Can you seek happiness? 
Perhaps you can find gratification but surely you cannot find happiness. Happiness 
is derivative; it is a by-product of something else. So, before we give our minds 
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and hearts to something which demands a great deal of earnestness, attention, 
thought, care, we must find out, must we not, what it is that we are seeking; 
whether it is happiness, or gratification? I am afraid most of us are seeking 
gratification. We want to be gratified, we want to find a sense of fullness at the 
end of our search. After all, if one is seeking peace one can find it very easily. 
One can devote oneself blindly to some kind of cause, to an idea, and take shelter 
there. Surely that does not solve the problem. Mere isolation in an enclosing idea 
is not a release from conflict. So we must find, must we not, what it is-inwardly, 
as well as outwardly-that each one of us wants? If we are clear on that matter, 
then we don't have to go anywhere, to any teacher, to any church, to any 
organization. Therefore our difficulty is, to be clear in ourselves regarding our 
intention, is it not? Can we be clear? And does this clarity come through 
searching, through trying to find out what others say, from the highest teacher to 
the ordinary preacher in a church around the corner? Have you got to go to somebody
to find out? Yet that is what we are doing, is it not? We read innumerable books, 
we attend many meetings and discuss, we join various organizations trying thereby 
to find a remedy to the conflict, to the miseries in our lives. Or, if we don't do 
all that, we think we have found; that is, we say that a particular organization, a
particular teacher, a particular book satisfies us; we have found everything we 
want in that; and we remain in that, crystallized and enclosed. Do we not seek, 
through all this confusion, something permanent, something lasting, something which
we call real, God, truth, what you like-the name doesn't matter, the word is not 
the thing, surely. So don't let us be caught in words. Leave that to the 
professional lecturers. There is a search for something permanent, is there not, in
most of us? -something we can cling to, something which will give us assurance, a 
hope, a lasting enthusiasm, a lasting certainty, because in ourselves we are so 
uncertain. We do not know ourselves. We know a lot about facts, what the books have
said; but we do not know for ourselves, we do not have a direct experience. And 
what is it that we call permanent? What is it that we are seeking, which will, or 
which we hope will give us permanency? Are we not seeking lasting happiness, 
lasting gratification, lasting certainty? We want something that will endure 
everlastingly, which will gratify us. If we strip ourselves of all the words and 
phrases, and actually look at it, this is what we want. We want permanent pleasureÉ

We may move from one refinement to another, from one subtlety to another, from one 
enjoyment to another, but at the center of it all there is the 'me', the 'me' that 
is enjoying, that wants more happiness, the 'me' that searches, looks for, longs 
for happiness, the 'me' that struggles, the 'me' that becomes more and more 
'refined,' but never likes to come to an end. It is only when the 'me' in all its 
subtle forms comes to an end that there is a state of bliss which cannot be sought 
after, an ecstasy, a real joy, without pain, without corruption. Now, in all our 
joy, all our happiness, is corruption; because behind it there is pain, behind it 
there is fear.When the mind goes beyond the thought of the 'me', the experiencer, 
the observer, the thinker, then there is a possibility of happiness which is 
incorruptible. That happiness cannot be made permanent, in the sense in which we 
use that word. But, our mind is seeking permanent happiness, something that will 
last, that will continue. That very desire for continuity is corruption. But when 
the mind is free from the 'me', there is a happiness, from moment to moment, which 
comes without your seeking, in which there is no gathering, no storing up, no 
putting by of happiness. It is not something which you can hold on to.
There is the desire for security. And one can understand this desire to be secure 
when you meet a wild animal, a snake; or you watch when you cross the road. But 
there is no other form of security. Really, if you look at it, there is no other 
form. You would like to have security with your wife, children, neighbor, your 
relations-if you have relations-but you don't have it. You may have your mother, 
you may have your father, but you are not related, you are completely isolated-we 
will go into that. There is no security, psychological security, at any time, at 
any level, with anybody-this is the most difficult thing to realize. There is no 
psychological security with another because he is a human being, and so are you; he
is free, and so are you. But we want security in our relationships, through 
marriage, through vows-you know the tricks we play upon ourselves and upon others. 
This is an obvious fact; it does not need great analysis
We never come into contact with this insecurity. We are afraid of being completely 
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insecure. It requires a great deal of intelligence to understand that insecurity. 
When one feels completely insecure, one runs away. Or, not finding security in 
anything, one becomes unbalanced, ready to commit suicide, to go to a mental 
hospital, or one becomes a most devout religious person-which are all the same, 
forms of imbalance. To realize-not intellectually, not verbally, not as a 
determined, willed attitude-the fact that there is no security requires an 
extraordinarily simple, clear, harmonious living.

We are endlessly seeking, and we never ask why we are seeking. The obvious answer 
is that we are dissatisfied, unhappy, unfortunate, lonely, unloved, fearful. We 
need something to cling to, we need somebody to protect us-the father, the mother, 
and so on-and so we are seeking. When we are seeking, we are always finding. 
Unfortunately, we will always find when we are seeking. So the first thing is not 
to seek. You understand? You all have been told that you must seek, experiment with
truth, find out truth, go after it, pursue it, chase it, and that you must 
discipline, control yourself. And then somebody comes along and says, "Don't do all
that. Don't seek at all." Naturally, your reaction is either to ask him to go away 
or you turn your back, or you find out for yourself why he says such a thing-not 
accept, not deny, but question. And what are you seeking? Inquire about yourself. 
You are seeking; you are saying that you are missing something in this life 
inwardly-not at the level of technique or having a petty job or more money. What is
it that we are seeking? We are seeking because in us there is such deep 
dissatisfaction with our family, with society, with culture, with our own selves, 
and we want to satisfy, to go beyond this gnawing discontent that is destroying. 
And why are we discontented? I know discontent can very easily be satisfied. Give a
young man who has been discontented-a communist or a revolutionary-a good job, and 
he forgets all about it. Give him a nice house, a nice car, a nice garden, a good 
position, and you will see that discontent disappears. If he can achieve an 
ideological success, that discontent disappears too. But you never ask why you are 
discontented- not the people who have jobs, and who want better jobs. We must 
understand the root cause of discontent before we can examine the whole structure 
and the meaning of pleasure and, therefore, of sorrow.

Not to seek any form of psychological security, any form of gratification, requires
investigation, constant watchfulness to see how the mind operates, and surely that 
is meditation, is it not? Meditation is not the practice of a formula or the 
repetition of certain words, which is all silly, immature. Without knowing the 
whole process of the mind, conscious as well as unconscious, any form of meditation
is really a hindrance, an escape, a childish activity; it is a form of 
self-hypnosis. But to be aware of the process of thinking, to go into it carefully 
step by step with full consciousness and discover for oneself the ways of the 
self-that is meditation. It is only through self-knowledge that the mind can be 
free to discover what is truth, what is God, what is death, what is this thing that
we call living.
Why is one lazy? Probably you are not eating rightly, you have worked too much, 
walked too much, talked too much, done so many things; and naturally the body, when
it gets up in the morning, is lazy. Because you have not spent an intelligent day, 
the body is tired the next day. And it's no good disciplining the body. Whereas if 
you are attentive at the moment of your talking, when you are in your office-if you
are completely attentive even for five minutes, that is enough. When you are 
eating, be attentive and do not eat fast, nor stuff yourself with all kinds of 
food. Then you will see that your body becomes, of itself, intelligent. You don't 
have to force it to be intelligent; it becomes intelligent, and that intelligence 
will tell it to get up or not to get up. So you begin to discover that one can live
a life of going to the office and all the rest of it without this constant battle, 
because one has not wasted energy, but is using it totally all the time-and that is
meditation.

You understand? Meditation is not what is done all the world over: repetition of 
words, sitting in a certain posture, breathing in a certain way, repeating some 
sloka or mantra over and over again. Naturally that makes the mind stupid, dull; 
and out of that stupidity, dullness, the mind becomes silent and you think you have
got silence. That kind of meditation is merely self-hypnosis. It is not meditation 
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at all. It is the most destructive way of meditating. But there is meditation which
demands that you attend-attend to what you are saying to your wife, to your 
husband, to your children, how you talk to your servants if you have any, how you 
talk to your boss-be attentive at that moment, do not concentrate. Because 
concentration is something which is very ugly. Every schoolboy can do it because he
is forced to do it. And you think that by forcing yourself to concentrate, you will
get some peace. You won't. You will not have what you call "peace of mind"-you will
have a piece of mind, which is not peace of mind. Concentration is an exclusion. 
When you want to concentrate on something, you are excluding, you are resisting, 
you are putting away things which you don't want. Whereas if you are attentive, 
then you can look at every thought, every movement; then there is no such thing as 
distraction, and then you can meditate

Then such meditation is a marvelous thing because it brings clarity. Meditation is 
clarity. Meditation then is silence, and that very silence is the disciplining 
process of life, not your disciplining yourself in order to achieve silence. But 
when you are attentive to every word, to every gesture, to all the things you are 
saying, feeling, to your motives, not correcting them, then out of that comes 
silence, and from that silence there is discipline. Then in that there is no 
effort; there is a movement which is not of time at all. And such a human being is 
a joyous person; he does not create enmity, he does not bring unhappiness.
Truth is something that cannot be given to you. You have to find it out for 
yourself. And to find it out for yourself, you must be a law to yourself, you must 
be a guide to yourself, not the political man that is going to save the world, not 
the communist, not the leader, not the priest, not the sannyasi, not the books; you
have to live, you have to be a law to yourself. And therefore no authority-which 
means completely standing alone, not outwardly, but inwardly completely alone, 
which means no fear. And when the mind has understood the nature of fear, the 
nature of death, and that extraordinary thing called love, then it has understood, 
not verbalized, not thought about, but actually lived. Then out of that 
understanding comes a mind that is active, but completely still. This whole process
of understanding life, of freeing oneself from all the battles, not in some future,
but immediately, giving your whole attention to it-all that is meditation: not 
sitting in some corner and holding your nose and repeating some silly words, 
mesmerizing yourself, that is not meditation at all, that is self-hypnosis. But to 
understand life, to be free from sorrow-actually, not verbally, not theoretically, 
but actually-to be free of fear and of death brings about a mind that is completely
still. And all that is meditation.

Meditation is self-knowledge and without self-knowledge there is no meditation. If 
you are not aware of all your responses all the time, if you are not fully 
conscious, fully cognizant of your daily activities, merely to lock yourself in a 
room and sit down in front of a picture of your guru, of your Master, to meditate, 
is an escape, because without self-knowledge there is no right thinking and, 
without right thinking, what you do has no meaning, however noble your intentions 
are. Thus prayer has no significance without self-knowledge but when there is 
self-knowledge there is right thinking and hence right action. 
Meditation, then, is emptying the mind of the past, not as an idea, not as an 
ideology which you are going to practice day after day-to empty the mind of the 
past. Because the man or the entity who empties the mind of the past is the result 
of the past. But to understand this whole structure of the mind, which is the 
result of the past, and to empty the mind of the past demands a deep awareness. To 
be aware of your conditioning, your way of talking, your gestures, the callousness,
the brutality, the violence, just to be aware of it without condemning it-then out 
of that awareness comes a state of mind which is completely quiet. To understand 
this quietness, the silence of the mind, you must understand sorrow, because most 
of us live in sorrow; whether we are aware of it or not, we have never put an end 
to sorrow; it is like our shadow, it is with us night and day.
In sorrow there is a great deal of self-pity, concern with one's own loneliness, 
emptiness; and when one becomes aware of that emptiness, loneliness, there is 
self-pity, and that self-pity we call sorrow. So as long as there is sorrow, 
conscious or unconscious, within the mind, there is no quietness of the mind, there
is no stillness of the mind. The stillness of the mind comes where there is beauty 
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and love; you cannot separate beauty from love. Beauty is not an ornament, nor good
taste. It does not lie in the line of the hills, nor in architecture. There is 
beauty when you know what love is, and you cannot possibly know what love is when 
there is not intelligence, austerity, and order. And nobody can give this to you, 
no saint, no god, no mahatma-nobody! No authority in the world can give it to you. 
You as a human being have to understand this whole structure-the structure and the 
nature of your life of every day, what you do, what you think, what your motives 
are, how you behave, how you are caught in your own conclusions, in your own 
conditioning. It must begin there, in daily life, and if you cannot alter that 
totally, completely, bring about a total mutation in yourself, you will never know 
that still mind. And it is only the still mind that can find out: it is only the 
still mind that knows what truth is. Because that still mind has no imagination; it
does not project its desires; it is a still mind-and it is only then that there is 
the bliss of something that cannot be put into words. 
Krishnamurti: When you are eating, eat. When you are going for a walk, walk. Don't 
say, "I must be doing something else." When you are reading, give your attention 
completely to that, whether it is a detective novel, a magazine, the Bible, or what
you will. The complete attention is a complete action, and therefore there is no "I
must be doing something elseÉ" What is important is not what we are doing but 
whether we can give total attention.

Krishnamurti: I am not advocating anything. But you know, the cup is useful only 
when it is empty. With most of us, the mind is clouded, cluttered up with so many 
things-pleasant and unpleasant experiences, knowledge, patterns or formulas of 
behavior, and so on. It is never empty. And creation can take place only in the 
mind that is totally emptyÉ I don't know if you have ever noticed what sometimes 
happens when you have a problem, either mathematical or psychological. You think 
about it a great deal, you worry over it like a dog chewing on a bone, but you 
can't find an answer. Then you let it alone, you go away from it, you take a walk; 
and suddenly, out of that emptiness, comes the answer. Now, how does this take 
place? Your mind has been very active within its own limitations about that 
problem, but you have not found the answer, so you have put the problem aside. Then
your mind becomes somewhat quiet, somewhat still, empty; and in that stillness, 
that emptiness, the problem is resolved. Similarly, when one dies each minute to 
the inward environment, to the inward commitments, to the inward memories, to the 
inward secrecies and agonies, there is then an emptiness in which alone a new thing
can take place.

And it is only a very still mind, not a disciplined mind, that has understood and 
therefore is free. It is only that still mind that can know what is creation. 
Because the word God has been spoiledÉ But to find out that something which is 
beyond time, you must have a very still mind. And that still mind is not a dead 
mind but is tremendously active; anything that is moving at the highest speed and 
is active is always quiet. It is only the dull mind that worries about that is 
anxious, fearful. Such a mind can never be still. And it is only a mind that is 
still that is a religious mind. And it is only the religious mind that can find 
out, or be in that state of creation. And it is only such a mind that can bring 
about peace in the world. And that peace is your responsibility, the responsibility
of each one of us, not the politician, not the soldier, not the lawyer, not the 
businessman, not the communist, socialist, nobody. It is your responsibility, how 
you live, how you live your daily life. If you want peace in the world, you have to
live peacefully, not hating each other, not being envious, not seeking power, not 
pursuing competition. Because out of that freedom from these, you have love. It is 
only a mind that is capable of loving that will know what it is to live peacefully.
It is a stupid person that wants to continue-no man who understood the rich 
feelings of life would want continuity. When you understand life, you will find the
unknown, for life is the unknown, and death and life are one. There is no division 
between life and death: it is the foolish and the ignorant who make the division, 
those who are concerned with their body and with their petty continuity. Such 
people use the theory of reincarnation as a means of covering up their fear, as a 
guarantee of their stupid little continuity. It is obvious that thought continues; 
but surely, a man who is seeking truth is not concerned with thought, for thought 
does not lead to truth. The theory of the 'me' continuing through reincarnation 
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towards truth is a false idea, it is untrue. The 'me' is a bundle of memories, 
which is time, and the mere continuation of time does not lead you to the eternal, 
which is beyond time. The fear of death ceases only when the unknown enters your 
heart. Life is the unknown, as death is the unknown, as truth is the unknown.
Life is the unknown, sir; but we cling to one small expression of that life, and 
that which we cling to is merely memory, which is an incomplete thought; therefore,
that which we cling to is unreal, it has no validity. The mind clings to that empty
thing called memory, and memory is the mind, the self, at whatever level you like 
to fix it. So, mind, which is in the field of the known, can never invite the 
unknown. It is only when there is the unknown, a state of complete uncertainty, 
that there comes the cessation of fear and with it the perception of reality
Therefore, we mean, do we not, a supersensory continuity, a psychological 
continuity, a thought continuity, a continuity of character, which is termed the 
soul, or what you will. We want to know if thought continues. That is, I have 
meditated, I have practiced so many things, I have not finished writing my book, I 
have not completed my career, I am weak and need time to grow strong, I want to 
continue my pleasure, and so on-and I am afraid that death will put an end to all 
that. So, death is a form of frustration, is it not? I am doing something, and I 
don't want to end it; I want continuity in order to fulfill myself. Now, is there 
fulfillment through continuity? Obviously, there is fulfillment of a sort through 
continuity. If I am writing a book, I don't want to die until I have finished it; I
want time to develop a certain character, and so on.

One of the most difficult things to understand, it seems to me, is this problem of 
change. We see that there is progress in different forms, so-called evolution, but 
is there a fundamental change in progress? I do not know if this problem has struck
you at all, or whether you have ever thought about it, but perhaps it will be 
worthwhile to go into the question this morning. We see that there is progress in 
the obvious sense of that word; there are new inventions, better cars, better 
planes, better refrigerators, the superficial peace of a progressive society, and 
so on. But does that progress bring about a radical change in man, in you and me? 
It does superficially alter the conduct of our life, but can it ever fundamentally 
transform our thinking? And how is this fundamental transformation to be brought 
about? I think it is a problem worth considering. There is progress in 
self-improvement-I can be better tomorrow, more kind, more generous, less envious, 
less ambitious. But does self-improvement bring about a complete change in one's 
thinking? Or is there no change at all, but only progress? Progress implies time, 
does it not? I am this today, and I shall be something better tomorrow. That is, in
self-improvement or self-denial or self-abnegation, there is progression, the 
gradualism of moving towards a better life, which means superficially adjusting to 
environment, conforming to an improved pattern, being conditioned in a nobler way, 
and so on. We see that process taking place all the time. And you must have 
wondered, as I have, whether progress does bring about a fundamental revolution. To
me, the important thing is not progress but revolution. Please don't be horrified 
by that word revolution, as most people are in a very progressive society like 
this. But it seems to me that unless we understand the extraordinary necessity of 
bringing about not just a social amelioration but a radical change in our outlook, 
mere progress is progress in sorrow; it may effect the pacification, the calming of
sorrow, but not the cessation of sorrow, which is always latent. After all, 
progress in the sense of getting better over a period of time is really the process
of the self, the 'me', the ego. There is progress in self-improvement, obviously, 
which is the determined effort to be good, to be more this or less that, and so on.
As there is improvement in refrigerators and airplanes, so also there is 
improvement in the self, but that improvement, that progress, does not free the 
mind from sorrow. 
So, if we want to understand the problem of sorrow and perhaps put an end to it, 
then we cannot possibly think in terms of progress because a man who thinks in 
terms of progress, of time, saying that he will be happy tomorrow, is living in 
sorrow. And to understand this problem, one must go into the whole question of 
consciousness, must one not? Is this too difficult a subject? I'll go on and we'll 
see. If I really want to understand sorrow and the ending of sorrow, I must find 
out, not only what are the implications of progress, but also what that entity is 
who wants to improve himself, and I must also know the motive with which he seeks 
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to improve. All this is consciousness. There is the superficial consciousness of 
everyday activity: the job, the family, the constant adjustment to social 
environment, either happily, easily, or contradictorily, with a neurosis. And there
is also the deeper level of consciousness, which is the vast social inheritance of 
man through centuriesÉ We are trying to discover for ourselves what is 
consciousness, and whether it is possible for the mind to be free of sorrow-not to 
change the pattern of sorrow, not to decorate the prison of sorrow, but to be 
completely free from the seed, the root of sorrow. In inquiring into that, we shall
see the difference between progress and the psychological revolution which is 
essential if there is to be freedom from sorrow. 
We are not trying to alter the conduct of our consciousness; we are not trying to 
do something about it; we are just looking at it. Surely, if we are at all 
observant, slightly aware of anything, we know the superficial consciousness. We 
can see that on the surface our mind is active, occupied in adjustment, in a job, 
earning a livelihood, in expressing certain tendencies, gifts, talents, or 
acquiring certain technical knowledge; and most of us are satisfied to live on that
surface
Now, can we go below that and see the motive of this superficial adjustment? Again,
if you are a little aware of this whole process, you know that this adjustment to 
opinion, to values, this acceptance of authority and so on, is motivated by 
self-perpetuation, self-protection. If you can go still below that, you will find 
there is this vast undercurrent of racial, national, and group instincts, all the 
accumulations of human struggle, knowledge, endeavor, the dogmas and traditions of 
the Hindu, the Buddhist, or the Christian, the residue of so-called education 
through centuries-all of which has conditioned the mind to a certain inherited 
pattern. And if you can go deeper still, there is the primal desire to be, to 
succeed, to become, which expresses itself on the surface in various forms of 
social activity and creates deep-rooted anxieties, fears. Put very succinctly, the 
whole of that is our consciousness. In other words, our thinking is based on this 
fundamental urge to be, to become, and on top of that lie the many layers of 
tradition, of culture, of education, and the superficial conditioning of a given 
society-all forcing us to conform to a pattern that enables us to survive. There 
are many details and subtleties, but in essence that is our consciousness.

Now, can we go below that and see the motive of this superficial adjustment? Again,
if you are a little aware of this whole process, you know that this adjustment to 
opinion, to values, this acceptance of authority and so on, is motivated by 
self-perpetuation, self-protection. If you can go still below that, you will find 
there is this vast undercurrent of racial, national, and group instincts, all the 
accumulations of human struggle, knowledge, endeavor, the dogmas and traditions of 
the Hindu, the Buddhist, or the Christian, the residue of so-called education 
through centuries-all of which has conditioned the mind to a certain inherited 
pattern. And if you can go deeper still, there is the primal desire to be, to 
succeed, to become, which expresses itself on the surface in various forms of 
social activity and creates deep-rooted anxieties, fears. Put very succinctly, the 
whole of that is our consciousness. In other words, our thinking is based on this 
fundamental urge to be, to become, and on top of that lie the many layers of 
tradition, of culture, of education, and the superficial conditioning of a given 
society-all forcing us to conform to a pattern that enables us to survive. There 
are many details and subtleties, but in essence that is our consciousness.
Now, any progress within that consciousness is self-improvement, and 
self-improvement is progress in sorrow, not the cessation of sorrow. This is quite 
obvious if you look at it. And if the mind is concerned with being free of all 
sorrow, then what is the mind to do? I do not know if you have thought about this 
problem, but please think about it now. We suffer, don't we? We suffer, not only 
from physical illness, disease, but also from loneliness, from the poverty of our 
being; we suffer because we are not loved. When we love somebody and there is no 
loving in return, there is sorrow. In every direction, to think is to be full of 
sorrow: therefore, it seems better not to think, so we accept a belief and stagnate
in that belief, which we call religion. Now, if the mind sees that there is no 
ending of sorrow through self-improvement through progress, which is fairly 
obvious, then what is the mind to do? Can the mind go beyond this consciousness, 
beyond these various urges and contradictory desires? And is going beyond a matter 

Page 10



krishnamurtitectaloadawareness.TXT
of time? Please follow this, not merely verbally, but actually. If it is a matter 
of time, then you are back again in the other thing, which is progress. Do you see 
that? Within the framework of consciousness, any movement in any direction is 
self-improvement and therefore the continuance of sorrow. Sorrow may be controlled,
disciplined, subjugated, rationalized, superrefined, but the potential quality of 
sorrow is still there; and to be free from sorrow there must be freedom from this 
potentiality, from this seed of the 'I', the self, from the whole process of 
becoming. To go beyond, there must be the cessation of this process. 
But if you say, "How am I to go beyond?" then the 'how ' becomes the method, the 
practice, which is still progress, therefore there is no going beyond but only the 
refinement of consciousness in sorrow. I hope you are getting this. The mind thinks
in terms of progress, of improvement, of time; and is it possible for such a mind, 
seeing that so-called progress is progress in sorrow, to come to an end-not in 
time, not tomorrow, but immediately? Otherwise you are back again in the whole 
routine, in the old wheel of sorrow. If the problem is stated clearly and clearly 
understood, then you will find the absolute answer.
Now, to go beyond, to transcend all that, requires tremendous attention. This total
attention, in which there is no choice, no sense of becoming, of changing, 
altering, wholly frees the mind from the process of self-consciousness; there is 
then no experiencer who is accumulating, and it is only then that the mind can be 
truly said to be free from sorrow. It is accumulation that is the cause of sorrow. 
We do not die to everything from day to day; we do not die to the innumerable 
traditions, to the family, to our own experiences, to our own desire to hurt 
another. One has to die to all that from moment to moment, to that vast 
accumulative memory, and only then the mind is free from the self, which is the 
entity of accumulation. 
We know loneliness, don't we, the fear, the misery, the antagonism, the real fright
of a mind that is aware of its own loneliness. We all know that. Don't we? That 
state of loneliness is not foreign to any one of us. You may have all the riches, 
all the pleasures, you may have great capacity and bliss, but within, there is 
always the lurking shadow of loneliness. The rich man, the poor man who is 
struggling, the man who is writing, creating, the worshiper-they all know this 
loneliness. When it is in that state, what does the mind do? The mind turns on the 
radio, picks up a book, runs away from what is into something which is not. Sirs, 
do follow what I am saying-not the words, but the application, the observation of 
your own loneliness. When the mind is aware of its loneliness, it runs away, 
escapes. The escape, whether into religious contemplation or going to a cinema, is 
exactly the same; it is still an escape from what is. The man who escapes through 
drinking is no more immoral than the one who escapes by the worship of God; they 
are both the same, both are escaping. When you observe the fact that you are 
lonely, if there is no escape and therefore no struggle into the opposite, then 
generally, the mind tends to condemn it according to the frame of its knowledge, 
but if there is no condemnation, then the whole attitude of the mind towards the 
thing it has called lonely has undergone a complete change, has it not?
After all, loneliness is a state of isolation, because the mind encloses itself and
cuts itself away from every relationship, from everything. In that state the mind 
knows loneliness, and if, without condemning it, the mind be aware and not create 
the escape, then surely that loneliness undergoes a transformation. The 
transformation might then be called "aloneness"-it does not matter what word you 
use. In that aloneness there is no fear. The mind that feels lonely because it has 
isolated itself through various activities is afraid of that loneliness. But if 
there is awareness in which there is no choice-which means no condemnation-then the
mind is no longer lonely, but it is in a state of aloneness in which there is no 
corruption, in which there is no process of self-enclosure. One must be alone, 
there must be that aloneness, in that sense. Loneliness is a state of frustration, 
aloneness is not, and aloneness is not the opposite of loneliness. Surely, sirs, we
must be alone, alone from all influences, from all compulsions, from all demands, 
longings, hopes, so that the mind is no longer in the action of frustration. That 
aloneness is essential, it is a religious thing. But the mind cannot come to it 
without understanding the whole problem of loneliness. Most of us are lonely, all 
our activities are the activities of frustration. The happy man is not a lonely 
man. Happiness is alone, and the action of aloneness is entirely different from the
activities of loneliness. 
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Are we not aware of a state of emptiness in us, a state of despair, of loneliness, 
the complete sense of not being able to depend on anything, not having anybody to 
look up to? Don't we know a moment of extraordinary loneliness, of extraordinary 
sorrow, without reason, a sense of despair at the height of thought, at the height 
of love; don't we know this loneliness? And is this loneliness not pushing us 
always to be somebody, to be well-thought-of? Can I live with that loneliness, not 
run away from it, not try to fulfill through some action? Can I live with it and 
not try to transform it, not try to shape and control it? If the mind can, then 
perhaps it will go beyond that loneliness, beyond that despair, which does not mean
into hope, into a state of devotion, but on the contrary. If I can understand and 
live in that loneliness-not run away from it, but live in that strange loneliness 
which comes when I am bored, when I am afraid, when I am apprehensive, not for any 
cause or with cause-when I know this sense of loneliness, is it possible for the 
mind to live with it, without trying to push it away? 
Now, if the mind can stay in that very extraordinary sense of being cut off from 
everything, from all ideas, from all crutches, from all dependencies, then is it 
not possible for such a mind to go beyond, not theoretically, but actually? It is 
only when it can fully experience that state of loneliness, that state of 
emptiness, that state of nondependency, then only is it possibleÉthat action is not
the action through the narrow funnel of the 'me'.
The more you are conscious of yourself, the more isolated you are, and 
self-consciousness is the process of isolation. But aloneness is not isolation. 
There is aloneness only when loneliness comes to an end. Aloneness is a state in 
which all influence has completely ceased, both the influence from outside and the 
inner influence of memory; and only when the mind is in that state of aloneness can
it know the incorruptible. But to come to that, we must understand loneliness, this
process of isolation, which is the self and its activity. So, the understanding of 
the self is the beginning of the cessation of isolation, and therefore of 
loneliness.
Then, if we go still more deeply into it, the problem arises of whether that which 
we call loneliness is an actuality or merely a word. Is loneliness an actuality or 
merely a word which covers something that may not be what we think it is? Is not 
loneliness a thought, the result of thinking? That is, thinking is verbalization 
based on memory, and do we not, with that verbalization, with that thought, with 
that memory, look at the state which we call "lonely?" So, the very giving of a 
name to that state may be the cause of fear which prevents us from looking at it 
more closely; and if we do not give it a name, which is fabricated by the mind, 
then is that state lonely?

Can this emptiness, this void, be filled ? If not, can we run away from it, escape 
from it? If we have experienced and found one escape to be of no value, are not all
other escapes therefore of no value? It does not matter whether you fill the 
emptiness with this or with that. So-called meditation is also an escape. It does 
not matter much that you change your way of escape. How then will you find what to 
do about this loneliness? You can only find what to do when you have stopped 
escaping. Is that not so? When you are willing to face what is-which means you must
not turn on the radio, which means you must turn your back to civilization-then 
that loneliness comes to an end, because it is completely transformed. It is no 
longer loneliness.
Questioner: What is the difference between awareness and introspection? And who is 
aware in awareness? Krishnamurti: Let us first examine what we mean by 
introspection. We mean by introspection looking within oneself, examining oneself. 
Why does one examine oneself? In order to improve, in order to change, in order to 
modify. You introspect in order to become something, otherwise you would not 
indulge in introspection. You would not examine yourself if there were not the 
desire to modify, change, to become something other than what you are. That is the 
obvious reason for introspection. I am angry and I introspect, examine myself, in 
order to get rid of anger or to modify or change anger. Where there is 
introspection, which is the desire to modify or change the responses, the reactions
of the self, there is always an end in view; when that end is not achieved there is
moodiness, depression. Therefore introspection invariably goes with depression.

I don't know if you have noticed that when you introspect, when you look into 
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yourself in order to change yourself, there is always a wave of depression. There 
is always a moody wave which you have to battle against; you have to examine 
yourself again in order to overcome that mood and so on. Introspection is a process
in which there is no release because it is a process of transforming what is into 
something which it is not. Obviously that is exactly what is taking place when we 
introspect, when we indulge in that peculiar action. In that action, there is 
always an accumulative process, the 'I' examining something in order to change it. 
So there is always a dualistic conflict and therefore a process of frustration. 
There is never a release; and realizing that frustration, there is depression. 
Awareness is entirely different. Awareness is observation without condemnation. 
Awareness brings understanding, because there is no condemnation or identification 
but silent observation. If I want to understand something, I must observe, I must 
not criticize, I must not condemn, I must not pursue it as pleasure or avoid it as 
non-pleasure. There must merely be the silent observation of a fact. There is no 
end in view but awareness of everything as it arises. That observation and the 
understanding of that observation cease when there is condemnation, identification,
or justification. 
Questioner: It is now a well-established fact that many of our diseases are 
psychosomatic, brought on by deep inner frustrations and conflicts of which we are 
often unaware. Must we now run to psychiatrists as we used to run to physicians, or
is there a way for man to free himself from this inner turmoil? Krishnamurti: Which
raises the question: What is the position of the psychoanalysts? And what is the 
position of those of us who have some form of disease or illness? Is the disease 
brought on by our emotional disturbances, or is it without emotional significance? 
Most of us are disturbed. Most of us are confused, in turmoil, even the very 
prosperous who have refrigerators, cars, and all the rest of it; and as we do not 
know how to deal with the disturbance, inevitably it reacts on the physical and 
produces an illness, which is fairly obvious. And the question is: Must we run to 
psychiatrists to help us to remove our disturbances and thereby regain health, or 
is it possible for us to find out for ourselves how not to be disturbed, how not to
have turmoil, anxieties, fears?

Now, can you and I be free of all this turmoil and confusion? Do you understand? 
What is confusion? Confusion exists only when there is the fact plus what I think 
about the fact: my opinion about the fact, my disregard of the fact, my evasion of 
the fact, my evaluation of the fact, and so on. If I can look at the fact without 
the additive quality, then there is no confusion. If I recognize the fact that a 
certain road leads to Ventura, there is no confusion. Confusion arises only when I 
think or insist that the road leads somewhere else-and that is actually the state 
that most of us are in.
"Attention is not the same as concentration.  Concentration is exclusion; 
attention, which is total awareness, excludes nothing.  It seems to me that most of
us are not aware, not only of what we are talking about but of our environment, the
clouds, the movement of water.  PErhaps it is because we are so concerned with 
ourselves, with our own petty little problems, our own ideas, our own pleasures, 
pursuits and ambitions that we are not objectively aware.  And yet we talk a great 
deal about awareness.  Once in India I was travelling in a car.  There was a 
chauffeur driving and I was sitting beside him.   There were three gentlemen behind
discussing awareness, and unfortunately at that moment the driver was looking 
somewhere else and he ran over a goat, and the three gentlemen were still 
discussing awareness-totally unaware that they had run over a goat.  When this lack
of attention was pointed out to those gentlemen who were trying to be aware it was 
a great surprise to them"
Awareness is not a commitment to something. Awareness is an observation, both outer
and inner, in which direction has stopped. You are aware, but the thing of which 
you are aware is not being encouraged or nourished. Awareness is not concentration 
on something. It is not an action of the will choosing what it will be aware of, 
and analysing it to bring about a certain result. When awareness is deliberately 
focused on a particular object, as a conflict, that is the action of will which is 
concentration. When you concentrate - that is, put all your energy and thought 
within your chosen frontiers, whether reading a book or watching your anger - then,
in this exclusion, the thing you are concentrating upon is strengthened, nourished.
So here we have to understand the nature of awareness: We have to understand what 
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we are talking about when we use the word awareness. Now, you can either be aware 
of a particular thing, or be aware of that particular as part of the total. The 
particular by itself has very little meaning, but when you see the total, then that
particular has a relationship to the whole. Only in this relationship does the 
particular have its right meaning; it doesn't become all-important, it is not 
exaggerated. So the real question is: does one see the total process of life or is 
one concentrated on the particular, thus missing the whole field of life? To be 
aware of the whole field is to see also the particular, but, at the same time, to 
understand its relationship to the whole. If you are angry and are concerned with 
ending that anger, then you focus your attention on the anger and the whole escapes
you and the anger is strengthened. But anger is interrelated to the whole. So when 
we separate the particular from the whole, the particular breeds its own problems
The duality of thinker and thought 
As you watch anything - a tree, your wife, your children, your neighbor, the stars 
of a night, the light on the water, the bird in the sky, anything - there is always
the observer, the censor, the thinker, the experiencer, the seeker, and the thing 
he is observing; the observer and the observed; the thinker and the thought. So, 
there is always a division. It is this division that is time.
That division is the very essence of conflict. And when there is conflict, there is
contradiction. There is "the observer and the observed"-that is a contradiction; 
there is a separation. And hence where there is contradiction, there is conflict. 
And when there is conflict, there is always the urgency to get beyond it, to 
conquer it, to overcome it, to escape from it, to do something about it, and all 
that activity involves time.... As long as there is this division, time will go on,
and time is sorrow. 
And a man who will understand the end of sorrow must understand this, must find, 
must go beyond this duality between the thinker and the thought, the experiencer 
and the experienced. That is, when there is a division between the observer and the
observed, there is time, and therefore there is no ending of sorrow. Then, what is 
one to do? You understand the question? I see, within myself, the observer is 
always watching, judging, censoring, accepting, rejecting, disciplining, 
controlling, shaping. That observer, that thinker, is the result of thought, 
obviously. Thought is first; not the observer, not the thinker. If there was no 
thinking at all, there would be no observer, no thinker; then there would only be 
complete, total attention.
Is there a difference between the observer and the observed? 
We are so conditioned, so heavily burdened with the past, with all our knowledge, 
information how can the mind be spontaneous? Can the mind observe its activity 
without prejudice, which means without images? 
When there is a division between the observer and the observed there is conflict 
but when the observer is the observed there is no control, no suppression. The self
comes to an end. Duality comes to an end. Conflict comes to an end. 
This is the greatest meditation to come upon this extraordinary thing for the mind 
to discover for itself the observer is the observed
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